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Abstract 

This research work investigates cooperative society as a tool for rural development in Delta State: A 

study of Bomadi L.G.A. Cooperative societies serve as an effective community development vehicle, 

by their nature they build economic self-reliance and civil society. The benefits of cooperative 

organizations accrue to the larger society because they create local jobs, re-invest locally, and emphasis 

on education and skills that raises local management capacity, reduce migration and concentration of 

capital. This study employs the Theory of Democracy because the principal objective of this theory is 

to make cooperative society an easy and profitable organization in which the aims and objectives of 

rural dwellers are achieved.The descriptive design approach was used because it has the advantage of 

producing good amount of responses from a wide range of people. The Taro Yamen (1967) formula 

was used to derive a sample size of50 respondents for the study. The results from the study shows that 

cooperative societies have served as a self-help rural development model that used members owned and 

members’ controlled human capital, social capital and financial capital. The study concludes that 

cooperative societies play an important role in rural communities and forming an integral part of the 

business model for rural development. Their formation and management processes encourage 

democratic decision-making, economic advancement, leadership development and education. The study 

recommends that government and other development agencies should encourage the concept of 

cooperatives in rural areas and provide access to technical resource. 
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Introduction 

Cooperative societies play an important role in improving the lives of rural people all over 

the world. Cooperatives are widely acknowledged as an efficient avenue for rural change in 

both developed and developing nations. Cooperatives are now very universally found in most 

nations across the world, and they are utilized by individuals in a variety of ways, including 

the provision of agricultural and fishing equipment, as well as the purchase of manufacturing 

equipment. Cooperative ideas may benefit people in a variety of ways. 

Cooperative societies emerge as self-help entities to combat economic and social 

inadequacies (Baarda, 2006) [3]. Cooperative societies serve as an effective community 

development vehicle by their nature they build economic self-reliance and civil society. The 

benefits of cooperative organizations accrue to the larger society because they create local 

jobs, re-invest locally, emphasise education and skills raises local management capacity, 

reduce migration and concentration of capital. People come together in cooperative societies 

to pool their resources together to meet individual needs that could not be resolved by 

individual limited financial capacity (Birchall, 2004) [5]. 

Zeuli (2002) [34] stated that cooperatives are development tools that promote both social 

empowerment and economic goals. Cooperatives are enterprises that foster cultural, 

organisational and technological changes, the kinds required for a major movement in the 

direction of sustainable rural development (Gertler, 2001) [17]. A Cooperative is an 

autonomous association of persons united voluntarily to meet their common economic, social 

and cultural needs and aspirations through a jointly-owned and democratically-controlled 

enterprise (International Cooperative Alliance, 1995) [9]. 

Cooperative societies aim to produce goods and deliver services, satisfy the legitimate needs 

of members and also promote cooperation, relations, participation and consequently to 

promote interpersonal connections.  
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 Cooperative societies provide services that benefit both 

members and the local community. It was also observed that 

it is an essential tool for the development of less 

economically developed communities. Cooperative is a vital 

issue in every community in this world. Place where it has 

been properly put into effective operation, its members have 

greatly achieved something from it (Abdulkarim, 2010). 

Rural development actions are mainly and mostly for 

development aim for the social and economic development 

of the rural areas. Rural development aims at finding ways 

to improve the rural lives with the participation of the rural 

people themselves so as to meet the required need of the 

rural area (Okwara & Uhuegbulem, 2017). The people 

themselves have to participate in their sustainable rural 

development (Moseley, 2003) [20]. 

As a concept, it connotes the overall development of rural 

areas with a view to improving the quality of life of rural 

people. As a phenomenon, it is the result of various 

physical, technological, economic, socio-cultural and 

institutional factors. As a discipline, it is multi-disciplinary 

in nature representing an intersection of agricultural, social, 

behavioural and management of sciences (Okwara & 

Uhuegbulem, 2017). It is a process that aims at improving 

the standard of living of the people living in rural areas. 

Rural development is a strategy to enable specific groups of 

people, poor rural women and men, to gain for themselves, 

and their children more of what they want and need 

(Chambers, 1997, as cited Okwara & Uhuegbulem, 2017) 
[6]. 

It involves helping the poorest among those who seek a 

livelihood in the rural areas to demand and control more of 

the benefits of rural development. The group includes small 

scale farmers, tenants and the landless. It can be deduced 

that rural development means improving the quality of life 

of the rural people in Bomadi local government area, Delta 

state through the provision of amenities such as electricity, 

water, markets, education, roads and provision of adequate 

infrastructure, income, food production and employment 

thus eliminating the rural-urban divide. 

 

Statement of Problem 

The rural condition in Nigerian suggests that rural areas are 

in a state of neglect, with serious consequences for 

development in general and national development in 

particular (Olatonbosun, 1975, as cited in Thomas, 2014). 

This is a result of inadequate government support to 

cooperative societies and a lack of capital. People who want 

to engage in cooperative activities cannot do so because of 

insufficient capital. This hampers cooperative society’s 

sustainability thereby undermining rural development. 

 

Objectives of the Study 

The main objective of the study is to investigate cooperative 

society as a tool for rural development in Delta State: A 

study of Bomadi L.G.A 

The specific objectives are to: 

1. To measure the level of participation of rural dwellers 

in Cooperative society in Bomadi L.G.A. 

2. To examine if Cooperative society promote small and 

medium scale enterprises in Bomadi L.G.A. 

3. To examine how Cooperative society improves the 

quality of livelihood of rural dwellers in Bomadi L.G.A. 

4. To identify challenges facing Cooperative society in 

Bomadi L.G.A 

5. To measure the level of accessibility to credit loan 

offered by Cooperatives 

 

Research Questions 

1. What is the level of participation in Cooperative society 

among rural dwellers in Bomadi L.G.A. 

2. How does Cooperative society promote small and 

medium scale enterprise in Bomadi L.G.A. 

3. How does Cooperative society improve the quality of 

livelihood among rural dwellers? 

4. What are the challenges faced by rural based 

Cooperative society. 

5. To ascertain the level of accessibility to credit loans 

offered by Cooperative to rural dwellers in Bomadi 

L.G.A. 

 

Scope of the Study 

The scope of this study covers eight communities in one 

autonomous clan in the Bomadi local government area, 

namely: Akugbene, Bomadi, Kpakiama, Kalafuo-gbene, 

Ogodobiri, Esama, Ogriagbene, and Azebiri. The study is 

delimited to the study of cooperative society and rural 

development in Delta State: A study of Bomadi L.G.A. 

Bomadi local government area is found in Delta state, 

South-South Nigeria. There are eight towns and villages that 

make-up Bomadi L.G.A. The population of Bomadi LGA is 

put at 134,522 inhabitants with the majority of the area’s 

dwellers being members of the IJAW ethnic group.  

 

Conceptual Review 

The Concept of Cooperative Society 
The term cooperative is derived from the Latin word "co 

operatic" where the word "co - means with" and "opera - 

means to work" thus cooperative means working together. 

So those who want to work together with some common 

economic objective can form a society, which is termed as a 

cooperative society. It is a voluntary association of persons 

who work together to promote their economic interests 

(Okoli, 2018). The International Cooperative Alliance (ICA) 

in its Statement on the Cooperative Identity, in (1995), 

defines a cooperative as "an autonomous association of 

persons united voluntarily to meet their common economic, 

social and cultural needs and aspirations through a jointly-

owned and democratically-controlled enterprise." It is a 

business voluntarily owned and controlled by its members' 

patrons and operated for them and by them on a non-profit 

or cost basis. 

It is a business enterprise that aims at the complete identity 

of the component factors of ownership, control and use of 

service, three distinct features that differentiate cooperatives 

from other businesses (Laidlaw, 1974, as cited in Okoli, 

2018). The International Labour Organization (ILO) In 

(2004), define cooperative societies as an association of 

persons usually of limited means who have joined together 

to achieve common economic goals through the formation 

of democratically controlled business organization, making 

equitable contribution to the capital required and accepting a 

fair share of risk and benefit of undertaken. 

Encyclopedia American (2004) refers to cooperative 

societies as an organization established by an individual to 

provide themselves with goods and services or to produce 

and dispose of the product of their labour. This means of 

production and distribution are thus owned in common and 

the earning reverts to the members, not on the basis of their 
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 investment in the enterprise but in proportion to their 

patronage or personal participation in it. A cooperative 

society is a voluntary association of persons having mutual 

ownership in providing themselves with some needed 

services on a non-profit basis usually organized as a legal 

entity to accomplish objectives through joint participation of 

its members. 

 

The Concept of Rural Development 

Rural development is a term used to denote the actions and 

initiatives taken to improve the standard of living of rural 

and remote communities. According to Jibowo (2000), it 

involves the integration of the rural people, which 

constitutes the vast majority of the population of most 

developing countries into the national economy. This 

concept is important as a vehicle for targeting development 

programs, allocation of and eligibility for funds from such 

programs. It is a process integrated with economic and 

social objectives, which seeks to transfer rural society and 

provide a better and more secured livelihood for the rural 

people. Rural development, therefore, is a process of 

problem identification, analysis and the proposal of relevant 

solutions. This process is usually encompassed within a 

programme or a project that seeks to tackle the problem 

identified (FAO, 2014). 

Rural development generally refers to the process of 

improving the quality of life and economic well-being of 

people living in relatively isolated and sparsely populated 

areas. Rural development has traditionally centred on the 

exploitation of land-intensive natural resources such as 

agriculture and forestry (Okwara & Uhuegbulem, 2017). 

Rural development actions are mainly and mostly for 

development aim for the social and economic development 

of the rural areas. Rural development aims at finding ways 

to improve the rural lives with the participation of the rural 

people themselves so as to meet the required need of the 

rural area (Okwara & Uguegbulem, 2017). 
Rural development is a strategy to enable a specific group of 
people, poor rural women and men, to gain for themselves, 
and their children more of what they want and need 
(Chambers, 1997, as cited in Okwara & Uhuegbulem, 2017) 
[6]. It involves helping the poorest among those who seek a 
livelihood in the rural areas to demand and control more of 
the benefits of rural development. The group includes small 
scale farmers, tenants and the landless. From these 
definitions, it can be deduced that rural development means 
improving the quality of life of the rural people through the 
provision of amenities such as electricity, water, market, 
education, roads and provision of adequate infrastructure, 
income, food production and employment thus eliminating 
the rural-urban divide (Okwara & Uhuegulem, 2017). A 
cooperative society is a step in the right direction to rural 
development. 
 
Research Design 
For the purpose of this research, after examining the 
objectives of the study, a descriptive research design was 
adopted. Descriptive research describes the phenomenon of 
interest, documents and provides a clear direct answer of 
who, what, when, where, why, and how of the research 
problem. It gives a clear direction of how data was typically 
collected through a questionnaire survey, interviews and 
observation. 

 

Population of Study  

The population of the study was drawn from Guinness Club 

cooperative society which comprises of 57 members.  

Since, the population of 57 is considered relatively large, the 

researcher applied Taro Yamen’s (1967) formula. Therefore 

to ensure effective coverage of the population, the formula 

was applied thus, 

 

 
 

Where 

n = Sample size 

e = Level of Significance 

N = Error of margin (or level of significance i.e., 5% = 0.05 

1 = Constant 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

Sampling Size  

The Taro Yamen (1967) formula was used to derive a 

sample size of 50 respondents for the study.  

 

Sampling Technique and Procedure 

The researcher adopted purposive and snowball sampling 

technique because the entire population would have been 

too large to cover in the study. The researcher purposefully 

selected 10 suitable persons for the study, who then 

suggested 5 future participants each, to obtain the sample 

size of 50 respondents. 

 

Method of Data Collection/Instrumentation 

The primary method of data collection was adopted. The 

researcher developed an instrument named 'Cooperative 

Society as a Tool for Rural Development Descriptive 

Questionnaire’. Section A dealt with information that 

concerns the respondent demographic characteristics and 

section B contain 12 items assessing cooperative society as 

a tool for rural development, with a Likert 4-point Scale of 

Strongly Agreed (SA), Agreed (A), Strongly Disagreed 

(SD), and Disagreed (D). 

 

Validity and Reliability of Instrument 

Best of Kahn (2006) defines validity as the quality of a data-

gathering instrument or procedure that enables it to measure 

what is supposed to measure. The items in the questionnaire 

used in this study were validated by the research supervisor. 

The instrument adopted and developed by the researcher 

was vetted by the supervisor and the supervisor suggested 

modifications, which were carried out. This helped in 

determining whether the questions asked actually measured 

what they were desired to measure. 

Reliability is the degree of consistency that the instrument 

or procedure demonstrates (Best & Kahn 2006). Reliability 
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 was achieved by measuring consistent results from the 

respondents.  

Reliability of data was assured through information 

collected from relevant respondents with specific attention 

to key issues related to cooperative society as a tool for rural 

development, proper wording of instructions and logical 

arrangement of questions were provided to respondents. 

 

Sources of Data 

The data to be used for this study were collected through 

two main sources, namely; primary and secondary sources. 

 

Primary Sources of Data 

The data that shall be used for this study were generated 

through a questionnaire distributed to communities, civil 

society organizations, religious leaders, community leaders, 

market women, youth bodies etc. The primary data is 

obtained through the use of a questionnaire which was 

designed and distributed to respondents. 

 

Secondary Source of Data 

The secondary data shall be obtained from the review of 

related literature. The study was complemented by 

secondary sources including journals, textbooks, seminar 

papers, magazines, bulletins newspapers and periodicals and 

official documents relevant to the study including the World 

Wide Web. 

 

Method of Data Analysis 

Percentage analysis and scores were used to answer the 

research question. Tables were employed to present data. 

 

Data presentation and analysis 

The data was presented in a tabular form and analysed using 

percentage with the formula. 

 

N× 100 

T 

 

Where: 

N = number of respondents 

T = total number of respondents 

100 =percentage (%) 

 

Demographic Characteristics  

 
Table 1: Sex 

 

Variable Frequency Percentage 

Male 31 62% 

Female 19 38% 

Total 50 100% 

 

The table 1 above indicates that 31 respondents representing 

62% of the sample of study are male, while 19 respondents 

representing 38% are female. 

 
Table 2: Age 

 

Variable Frequency Percentage 

18-28 13 26% 

29-39 26 52% 

40- and Above 12 24% 

Total 50 100% 

 

Table 2 shows that 13 respondents representing 26% fall 

under the age bracket of 18-28, and 26 respondents 

representing 52% falls under the age bracket of 29-39, while 

12 respondents representing 24% falls under the age bracket 

of 40 and above. 

 
Table 3: Occupation 

 

Variable Frequency Percentage 

Fish farming 21 42% 

Poultry farming 10 20% 

Piggery farming 5 10% 

Others 14 28% 

Total 50 100% 

 

The table 4.3 indicates that 21 respondents representing 

42% of the sample size are fish farmers, 10 respondents 

representing 20% are poultry farmers, 5 respondents 

representing 10% are piggery farmers, while 14 respondents 

representing 28% are involved in other occupation such as 

rendering services etc. 

 
Table 4: Education 

 

Variable Frequency Percentage 

FSLC 11 22% 

SSCE 16 32% 

(OND/HND) 10 20% 

B.Sc. 7 14% 

M.Sc. 6 12% 

Total 50 100% 

 

The table 4.4 shows the academic qualification of 11 

respondents representing 22% are first school leaving 

certificate holders (FSLC), 16 respondents representing 32% 

are senior school certificate education holders (SSCE), 10 

respondents representing 20% are ordinary national 

diploma/higher national diploma certificate holders 

(OND/HND), 7 respondents representing 14% are holders of 

bachelor of science degree holders (B.Sc.), while 6 

respondents representing 12% of the sample size are 

master’s degree holders (M.Sc.). 

 
Table 5: How long have you been in Cooperative society? 

 

Variable Frequency Percentage 

2-3 years 7 14% 

4-5 years 11 22% 

6-7 years 18 36% 

8- years and above 14 28% 

Total 50 100% 

 

The table 4.5 indicates that 7 respondents representing 14% 

of the sample size falls under the cooperative membership 

bracket of 2-3 years, 11 respondents representing 22% falls 

under the cooperative membership bracket of 4-5 years, 18 

respondents representing 36% falls under the cooperative 

membership bracket of 6-7 years, while 14 respondents 

representing 28% falls under the cooperative membership 

bracket of 8 years and above. 

 

Analysis of Research Questions 

Research Question 1 

What is the level of participation in Cooperative society 

among rural dwellers in Bomadi L.G.A.? 
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 Table 6: The interest to participate in cooperative society activities among friends and relatives is very high? 
 

 Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 

Valid 3 10 19.6 20.0 20.0 

4 35 68.6 70.0 90.0 

5 5 9.8 10.0 100.0 

Total 50 98.0 100.0  

Missing System 1 2.0   

Total 51 100.0   

 

From the table above, it was observed that 10 respondents 

representing 19.6% disagree that the interest to participate in 

cooperative society among friends and relatives is very high. 

On the contrary 35 respondents representing 68.6% agree to 

the fact that there is high interest to participate in 

cooperative society among friends and relatives are very 

high. Then 5 respondents representing 9.8% strongly agree 

that the interest to participate in cooperative society 

activities among friends and relatives is very high. 

 
Table 7: Many people (Small business owners) in rural area are informed about cooperative society activities? 

 

 Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 

Valid 3 14 27.5 28.0 28.0 

4 29 56.9 58.0 86.0 

5 7 13.7 14.0 100.0 

Total 50 98.0 100.0  

Missing System 1 2.0   

Total 51 100.0   

 

From the table above, it was observed that 14 respondents 

representing 27.5% disagree that small business owners in 

rural areas are informed about cooperative society. On the 

contrary 29 respondents representing 56.9% agree to the fact 

that small business owners in rural areas are informed about 

cooperative society activities. Then 50 respondents 

representing 98.0% strongly agree that small business 

owners in rural area are informed about cooperative society 

activities. 

 
Table 8: Most rural traders known to you are saving with cooperative society? 

 

 Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 

Valid 3 12 23.5 24.0 24.0 

4 28 54.9 56.0 80.0 

5 10 19.6 20.0 100.0 

Total 50 98.0 100.0  

Missing System 1 2.0   

Total 51 100.0   

 

From the table above, it was observed that 12 respondents 

representing 23.5% disagree that most rural traders are 

saving with cooperative society. On the contrary 28 

respondents representing 54.9% agree to the fact that rural 

traders are saving with cooperative society. Then 10 

respondents representing 98.0% strongly agree that rural 

traders are saving with cooperative society. 

 

Research Question 2 

How does Cooperative society promote small and medium 

scale enterprise in Bomadi L.G.A.? 

 
Table 9: Cooperative society enables rural dwellers to have ease of doing business? 

 

 Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 

Valid 3 20 39.2 40.0 40.0 

4 26 51.0 52.0 92.0 

5 4 7.8 8.0 100.0 

Total 50 98.0 
100.0  

Missing  1 2.0 

System Total 51 100.0   

 

From the table above, it was observed that 20 respondents 

representing 39.2% disagree that cooperative society 

enables rural dwellers to have ease of doing business. On 

the contrary 26 respondents representing 51.0% agree to the 

fact that cooperative society enables rural dwellers to have 

ease of doing business. Then 4 respondents representing 

7.8% strongly agree that cooperative society enables rural 

dwellers to have ease of doing business. 
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 Table 10: Do you agree that cooperative societies provide farmers a dependable market for the product they sell? 
 

 Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 

Valid 1 2 3.9 4.0 4.0 

3 4 7.8 8.0 12.0 

4 36 70.6 72.0 84.0 

5 8 15.7 16.0 100.0 

Total 50 98.0 
100.0  

Missing  1 2.0 

System Total 51 100.0   

 

From the table above, it was observed that 2 respondents 

representing 3.9% strongly disagree that cooperative 

societies provide farmers a dependable market for the 

product they sell. Moreso, 4 respondents representing 7.8% 

disagree that cooperative societies provide farmers a 

dependable market for the product for the product they sell. 

On the contrary 36 respondents representing 70.6% agree to 

the fact that cooperative societies provide farmers a 

dependable market for the product they sell. Then 8 

respondents representing 15.7% strongly agree that 

cooperative society provide farmers a dependable market for 

the product they sell. 

 

Research Question 3 

 
Table 11: Do you agree that cooperatives as a rural development 

model provides income to members 
 

 Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 

Valid 1 3 5.9 6.0 6.0 

3 27 52.9 54.0 60.0 

4 18 35.3 36.0 96.0 

5 2 3.9 4.0 100.0 

Total 50 98.0 
100.0  

Missing  1 2.0 

System 

Total 
51 100.0   

 

From the table above, it was observed that 3 respondents 

representing 5.9% strongly disagree that cooperative as a 

rural development model provides income to members. 

Moreso, 27respondents representing 52.9% disagree that 

cooperative as a rural development model provides income 

to members. On the contrary 18 respondents representing 

35.3% agree to the fact that cooperative as a rural 

development model provides income to members. Then 2 

respondents representing 3.9% strongly agrees that 

cooperative as a rural development model provides income 

to members. 

 
Table 12: Does cooperative society enables rural dwellers get 

access to better accommodation. 
 

 Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 

Valid 1 7 13.7 14.0 14.0 

3 30 58.8 60.0 74.0 

4 9 17.6 18.0 92.0 

5 4 7.8 8.0 100.0 

Total 50 98.0 
100.0  

Missing  1 2.0 

System 

Total 
51 100.0   

 

From the table above, it was observed that 7 respondents 

representing 13.7% strongly disagree that cooperative 

society enables rural dwellers get access to better 

accommodation. Moreso, 30 respondents representing 

58.8% disagrees that cooperative society enables rural 

dwellers get access to better accommodation. On the 

contrary 9 respondents representing 17.6% agree to the fact 

that cooperative society enables rural dwellers get access to 

better accommodation. Then 4 respondents representing 

7.8% strongly agrees that cooperative society enables rural 

dwellers get access to better accommodation. 

 

Research Question 4 

What are the challenges faced by rural based Cooperative 

society? 

 
Table 13: Cooperative society in rural based areas does not have 

sufficient government support 
 

 Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 

Valid 1 4 7.8 8.0 8.0 

3 10 19.6 20.0 28.0 

4 29 56.9 58.0 86.0 

5 7 13.7 14.0 100.0 

Total 50 98.0 
100.0  

Missing  1 2.0 

System 

Total 
51 100.0   

 

From the table above, it was observed that 4 respondents 

representing 7.8% strongly disagree that cooperative society 

in rural areas does not have sufficient government support. 

Moreso, 10 respondents representing 19.6% disagree that 

cooperative society in rural based areas does not have 

sufficient government support. On the contrary 29 

respondents representing 56.9% agree to the fact that 

cooperative society in rural based areas does not have 

sufficient government support. Then 7 respondents 

representing 13.7% strongly agree that cooperative society 

in rural based areas does not have sufficient government 

support. 

 
Table 14: There is not enough capital to support members’ loan 

demand in cooperative society 
 

 Frequency Percent 
Valid 

Percent 

Cumulative 

Percent 

Valid 1 1 2.0 2.0 2.0 

3 14 27.5 28.0 30.0 

4 32 62.7 64.0 94.0 

5 3 5.9 6.0 100.0 

Total 50 98.0 100.0  

Missing 

System  
1 2.0   

Total 51 100.0   
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 From the table above, it was observed that 1 respondents 

representing 2.0% strongly disagree that there is not enough 

capital to support members’ loan demand in cooperative 

society. Moreso, 14 respondents representing 27.5% 

disagrees that there is not enough capital to support 

members’ loan demand in cooperative society. On the 

contrary 32 respondents representing 62.7% agree to the fact 

that there is not enough capital to support members’ loan 

demand in cooperative society. Then 7 respondents 

representing 13.7% strongly agrees that cooperative society 

in rural based areas does not have sufficient government 

support. 

 

Research question 5 

To ascertain the level of accessibility to credit loans offered 

by Cooperative to rural dwellers in Bomadi L.G.A.? 

 
Table 15: Members of cooperative society easily have access to 

soft loans 
 

 Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 

Valid 1 6 11.8 12.0 12.0 

3 20 39.2 40.0 52.0 

4 20 39.2 40.0 92.0 

5 4 7.8 8.0 100.0 

Total 50 98.0 
100.0  

Missing  1 2.0 

System 

Total 
51 100.0   

 

From the table above, it was observed that 6 respondents 

representing 11.8% strongly disagree that members of 

cooperative society easily have access to soft loans.20 

respondents representing 39.2% disagree that members of 

cooperative society easily have access to soft loans. On the 

contrary 20 respondents representing 39.2% agree to the fact 

that members of cooperative society easily have access to 

soft loans. Then 4 respondents representing 7.8% strongly 

agree that members of cooperative society easily have 

access to soft loans. 

 
Table 16: Members of cooperative society hardly have access to 

soft loans 
 

 Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 

Valid 1 8 15.7 16.0 16.0 

3 25 49.0 50.0 66.0 

4 10 19.6 20.0 86.0 

5 7 13.7 14.0 100.0 

Total 50 98.0 
100.0  

Missing  1 2.0 

System 

Total 
51 100.0   

 

From the table above, it was observed that 8 respondents 

representing 15.7% strongly disagree that members of 

cooperative society hardly have access to soft loans. 25 

respondents representing 49.0% disagrees that members of 

cooperative society hardly have access to soft loans. On the 

contrary 10 respondents representing 19.6% agree to the fact 

that members of cooperative society hardly have access to 

soft loans. Then 7 respondents representing 13.7% strongly 

agree that members of cooperative society easily have 

access to soft loans. 

 

 

Discussion of Findings 

Findings from research question 1 indicates that rural 

dwellers are highly interested, informed and are presently 

saving with cooperative societies as seen in table 4.6 and 4.7 

respectively. 

Based on the analysis from research question 2, it was 

observed that cooperative society enables rural dwellers to 

have ease of doing business, provide farmers a dependable 

market for the product they sell as shown in table 4.9 and 

4.10 above. Based on the interpretationfrom research 

question 3, itwas ascertained from table 4.11 and 4.12 that 

cooperative societiesprovide income to members and help 

get access to better accommodation. The finding in research 

question 4 shows that cooperative societies in rural areas do 

not have government support, and not enough capital to 

support members’ loan demands as displayed in table 4.11 

and 4.12 relatively. From the above analysis in research 

question 5, it was discovered that members of cooperative 

society easily have access to soft loans as shown in table 

4.13 and 4.14 above. The findings revealed that 

cooperatives play a significant role in improving the 

livelihoods of rural communities all over the world (Smart 

& Ernest, 2017). The value of cooperative as an effective 

channel of rural transformation is widely recognized in 

advanced and less developed countries. Cooperative is a 

universal form of organization found in most countries of 

the world and used by people in many ways for the supply 

for farming and fishing equipment, purchase of production 

equipment. The ways in which cooperative idea can be 

beneficial to people in their every needs of life is unlimited.  

The study also reveals that cooperatives are development 

tools that promote both social empowerments and economic 

goals, which is in consonant with the finding of Zeuli, 2002 
[34]. Cooperatives are enterprises that that foster cultural, 

organizational and technological changes, the kinds required 

for major movement in the direction of sustainable rural 

development (Gertler, 2001) [17]. 

 

Conclusion and Recommendations 
This study concluded that cooperatives are not a new 

phenomenon to exist in rural communities, as they have 

been part of human life in many rural areas for many 

previous years. Because of the cooperatives’ long existence 

in rural communities, the study also concluded that 

cooperatives play a significant role in defining and 

sustaining the lives of the communities. Therefore, rural 

communities have a lot of benefit from undertaking 

cooperative programmes. Rural communities that continue 

to exist without cooperatives are likely to find themselves 

entangled in high levels of poverty. Based on the results, the 

following recommendations are made: 

1. Government, through the relevant ministries and non-

governmental organizations, should through campaigns, 

educate rural dwellers on the purpose and benefits of a 

cooperative society as a driver of the socio-economic 

development of rural communities; 

2. Specific technical and management skills should be 

provided to assist cooperatives and the entire 

communities. 

3. Government and other development agencies should 

encourage the concept of cooperatives in rural areas and 

provide access to technical resources. 
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